
 

 

 

 

 

 

          Dear Friend,                                                                                          January 2019 

         As 2019 stares us in the face, I praise the Lord for His wonderful promises that will brace 

whatever comes this coming year!!  Promises like “Fear ye not, stand still, and see the salvation 

of the LORD, which he will shew to you today: for the Egyptians whom ye have seen today, ye 

shall see them again no more forever. The LORD shall fight for you, and ye shall hold your 

peace.”  Exodus 14:13, 14  How about the precious one to Paul, “And lest I should be exalted 

above measure through the abundance of the revelations, there was given to me a thorn in the 

flesh, the messenger of Satan to buffet me, lest I should be exalted above measure. For this thing 

I besought the Lord thrice, that it might depart from me. And he said unto me, My grace is 

sufficient for thee: for my strength is made perfect in weakness. Most gladly therefore will I 

rather glory in my infirmities, that the power of Christ may rest upon me.”  2 Corinthians 12:7-9    

The one to Zerubbabel is wonderful, “Then he answered and spake unto me, saying, This is the 

word of the LORD unto Zerubbabel, saying, Not by might, nor by power, but by my spirit, saith 

the LORD of hosts. Who art thou, O great mountain? Before Zerubbabel thou shalt become a 

plain: and he shall bring forth the headstone thereof with shoutings, crying, Grace, grace unto it.”  

Zechariah 4:6, 7 

          I’m excited to tell you that we have a Spanish you tube channel called Verdad Triunfante.  

So far, it has about 6-10 programs on it and it looks positive that the amount will continue to 

increase.  Praise the Lord!  The mass mailings continue to see an increase of Bible students.  The 

list sits over 5,000 and is climbing.  The you tube channel is growing exponentially.  The number 

of viewers has almost hit 220,000 since beginning.  In the last year, we have had over 150,000.  

Praise the Lord for this beautiful blessing to many all over the world!! 

          In some recent meetings on the West Coast, we discussed the many harlot daughters of 

Babylon.  We mentioned the Lutherans, Presbyterians, Methodists, Episcopalians, and 

Pentecostals and there was total agreement that all these churches were following Mother Rome!  

However, when we asserted that Adventism is following the Mother too; well, trouble erupted.  I 

was accused of calling the church Babylon which I wasn’t!  After the dust settled on that, 

everyone was called to accountability because of our support of Adventism in the light of her 

submission to Rome’s authority.  Come on, how else can we explain: 

1. The fact that calling the papacy the antichrist almost is never heard in Adventism! 

2. The willingness on the church’s part to join in these heinous ecumenical gatherings! 

3. The shredding of the Great Controversy into the Great Hoax! 



4. The continual parading of spiritual formation, the One Project, etc. to destroy Adventism! 

5. The embracing of LGBT and women’s ordination as acceptable by Heaven! 

6. The list could go on and on and on!  The supporting of abortion by our hospitals! 

Those is denominational Adventism support this with their money!  Are you kidding me?  When 

will people stand up and say, “I will not give another penny to support this insanity.”  Well, 

when we discussed each other’s accountability to God and His truth, some got upset and stormed 

out of the hall, slamming the door for emphasis.  Oh, but Ellen White said we should always 

support the denomination in apostasy.  Are you kidding me?  Listen to an account of what 

happen while Ellen White was alive.            

             There were needy workers in her day that were not receiving tithe.  There were 

individuals who were giving their tithe to Ellen White to support these needy workers.  Ellen 

White bypassed the General Conference coffers and sent tithe funds directly to these needy 

workers.  G. F. Watson, president of the Colorado Conference learned that some of his Colorado 

members were a part of this.  He was about to rebuke them when Ellen white wrote to him, “My 

brother, I wish to say to you, be careful how you move. You are not moving wisely. The least 

you have to speak about the tithe that has been appropriated to the most needy and the most 

discouraging field in the world, the more sensible you will be. It has been presented to me for 

years that my tithe was to be appropriated by myself to aid the white and colored ministers who 

were neglected and did not receive sufficient properly to support their families. When my 

attention was called to aged ministers, white and black, it was my special duty to investigate into 

their necessities and supply their needs. This was to be my special work, and I have done this in 

a number of cases. No man should give notoriety to the fact that in special cases the tithe is used 

in this way. In regard to the colored work in the South, that field has been and is still being 

robbed of the means that should come to the workers of that field. If there have been cases where 

our sisters have appropriated their tithe to the support of the ministers working for the colored 

people in the South, let every man, if he is wise, hold his peace. I have myself appropriated my 

tithe to the most needy cases brought to my notice. I have been instructed to do this; and as the 

money is not withheld from the Lord’s treasury, it is not a matter that should be commented 

upon; for it will necessitate my making known these matters, which I do not desire to do, 

because it is not best. Some cases have been kept before me for years, and I have supplied their 

needs from the tithe, as God has instructed me to do. And if any person shall say to me, Sister 

White, will you appropriate my tithe where you know it is most needed, I shall say, Yes, I will; 

and I have done do. I commend those sisters who have placed their tithe where it is most needed 

to help to do a work that is being left undone; and if this matter is given publicity, it will create 

knowledge which would better be left as it is. I do not care to give publicity to this work which 

the Lord has appointed me to do… I write this to you so that you shall keep cool and not become 

stirred up and give publicity to this matter, lest many more shall follow this example.”  (Signed) 

Ellen G. White”—EGW letter, dated January 22, 1905 (Letter 267, 1905), to Elder G.F. Watson, 

president of the Colorado Conference (Spalding-Magan Unpublished Testimonies, 215) 

           When Watson tried to stop those who were bypassing denominational lines to support 

worthy men in the field, Ellen White told him to keep his mouth shut lest many more follow their 



example and bypass denominational lines and support self-supporting workers!  We all have to 

answer to God for how we have used our tithe.  Those today who still support denominational 

channels are paying for the denomination to set support the setting up of the image of the beast in 

America!!  Beware!!      Letters from around the world…………………………………………. 

          From Edward  “Central African Republic is a country that is found in Central Africa and 

borders other countries like Rwanda, Burundi, Ethiopia, Sudan and other countries.  This country 

is 60% populated by African Muslims and 40% is a mixture of few Christians with other 

religions who have their presence. This country in Africa has faced several wars mainly which 

has been caused by the rebels and the government forces. This usually happens in most African 

countries when after elections have been disputed or the incumbent president fails to step down 

after losing elections. This is a common case in most African countries.  The U.N have tried to 

bring peace to that country but this has just helped a few parts of C.A.R but the rest of the 

country, people are suffering and are being killed as is the case in Nigeria. With all these evils 

taking place, God has a silent work that is going on in Africa. I want to share with you about a 

man called Moses Niemba who lives in that country. He was born and raised in Central African 

Republic as a Muslim. In his early years, he enrolled in school and when he was a young man, he 

joined the army where he has been working all these years until last year when Moses and his 

troopers were assigned with Special Forces to attack the rebels with the help of the U.N peace 

keepers. Moses who was an infantry commander was in the lead to ambush the rebels and they 

were successful. He was promoted to a Lieutenant. One Sunday afternoon, he was patrolling one 

of the small villages which had been destroyed by the rebels. When he entered that village, he 

counted the remaining houses to be less than 15. He then began to examine if there were 

landmines in that area. He stepped on a small paper which was covered with dust, he picked that 

tract and read the contents about Islam and ISIS. He was interested to learn something about his 

religion although he was no longer a serious Muslim because of his nature of work. He went 

back to his tent and read carefully the whole tract.  At the end of that tract, there was a phone 

number which he called and someone answered in Islam saying who you are and what do you 

want. He also  replied and said I wanted some more info about what he was reading from a tract 

he picked in such and such a village.  Moses was told by the caller that he should call again after 

2 days. The caller was a relative to the person who had that tract. There was a man who came 

from Rwanda with DVDs and tracts to C.A.R country for business and to share some tracts he 

had gotten from Charles. This man was living in that village which was destroyed by the rebels 

and it was sad that when the rebels came, he was killed in that attack but here is something 

strange P.B. there was a tract which was not killed and this tract was covered by dust only to be 

found by Moses after several months. Now the relative of that Rwandan man who was killed in 

that village lived in a very far town which was safe from war. After 2 days, Moses called and the 

caller replied and gave him another number which was for a friend to Charles. Charles has no 

phone for security reasons. He can be easily traced and killed. But he uses friends and public 

phones. So his friend shared him about the Rwandan man who had gone to this country last year 

and got killed in that village by the rebels. Charles was sad but there was good news that there 

was a man called Moses who was requesting for more info about a tract he read.  A good 

arrangement was made and some tracts and DVDs were sent by someone to Moses.  This soldier 

– Moses was very happy to receive these materials. He spent a whole months reading and 



listening to 2 series from Daniel and Revelation. He was alone convinced that Christianity is a 

true religion and since he has no Bible, he is believing everything that is quoted from the Bible.  

I shall send him one when I receive some. Charles told me that Moses who is now 57 years is 

planning to leave the army and retire to a country home when he want to concentrate on 

becoming a soldier of Christ for the rest of his life. Moses has since appreciated so much that day 

when he walked to the ruined village and picked up a dusted tract. Today he has become a 

Christian but is still a soldier. He is happy because the messages he is getting from the DVDs 

have helped this man learn more things. He said may God bless the American for the DVD 

messages and the tracts and the revealing books - secret terrorists and enemy unmasked.  May 

God bless this man for his desire to be receptive to the word. In the power of God, we would like 

to send a bulk shipment to Moses.”  

          From Kenya “Hello Pastor Bill, Hope this finds you well. We keep on with the great work 

of preaching the gospel to the World. Thousands and Thousands of your material are reaching 

People all over and more and more souls are led to the fold! The number of gospel workers keep 

increasing. This year we have ordained 31 added to the list of our workers. Every Church have 2 

gospel workers to spread the gospel and literatures. We keep praying for you for the support you 

give to keep us going. I keep visiting churches all over to strengthen and give advice and give 

them support to establish more Sabbath schools. We are preparing for big youth Camp which 

will be in Kabianga. We are getting more calls from Chuparon, Olbutyo and Kapsimotwo 

requesting for help. I AM looking for way to reach them with the message.” 

          From Switzerland “We received the books! Wow you even sent them personally! We 

understand that it was associated with financial costs, so we are really grateful for your kindness 

and your time, we know that you are also busy with the ministry, so my wife and I thank you and 

the Truth Triumphant Team so much for this gift! And thank you very much also for the 

additional books and DVDs! This is making us very happy. We're so glad to have a man like you 

in the Seventh - day Adventist movement. A man who will not be bought or sold, a man who in 

his inmost soul is true and honest, who does not fear to call sin by its right name, whose 

conscience is as true to duty as the needle to the pole, and who will stand for the right though the 

heavens fall. Your testimony is really inspiring and motivational. It touches our hearts, to see a 

faithful servant of God amidst the apostasy that we see in our churches. You know, we have a 

pastor here, his name is Herbert Bodenmann, whose set himself the goal to promote ecumenism 

wherever he preaches. And that's in SDA churches throughout Switzerland. He claims that we 

have been too isolated and that we need to go and join the other churches in their ecumenical 

community, to show them that we're "normal". And btw. That pastor is also the head editor of the 

Adventist News Service of Switzerland. In one sermon he quoted Hebrews 1, 3 or Hebrews 10, 

12 I think (where it speaks about Jesus being seated at the right hand of God after His sacrifice 

for sin) and claimed, that the writer of Hebrews doesn't know anything about a heavenly 2-phase 

ministry that occurred in the 19th century. And then we have a young fellow by the name of 

Dominic Bornand, who studied and graduated at Andrews University. When he came back, he 

gave a three-part lecture on guess what topic... Ecumenism. I'm quoting him now, he said "I can't 

say anything bad about ecumenism". We're traveling a lot through Switzerland, so we're in 

different Adventist churches. You never hear the three angel’s messages. You don’t hear the 



Spirit of prophecy. We come home after church with empty spiritual stomachs.  That’s why 

we're glad to have you and other faithful pastors that we can listen to on YouTube. It's not until 

after we heard you preach, that our spiritual stomachs are replete. We won't get it from the 

pulpits in our churches. Sad but true. God has also His few faithful here, but they're not among 

the leadership. So we're so thankful to God to have you, His faithful servant through whom He 

blesses us. My wife and I are fans of you in a Christian positive way. Because you still preach 

the truth of the Word of God. We love Jesus above everything and we love His servants who 

reflect Him and who do justice to the commission He gave us. You are one of them pastor Bill. 

God always had His spokesmen in all ages. What the prophets of old were, that's what you are 

now in this time and age. A messenger of God through whom He communicates His truths to His 

people. God bless you and the Truth Triumphant Team! 

          From Okinawa “Pastor Hughes: How are you? My friend, after seeing your YouTube, 

asked me, if there is a quotation about the tithe, that tell Sr. White mention It’s Ok to send the 

tithes to either to regular or irregular lines. Was it Spalding and Megan Spalding and Megan 

collectionp190? I checked there is no statement in the CD. Omitted? Is there such quotation? If 

there is, would you send it to me. We facing to this issues. Of course I do believe Sr White says 

OK to send tithes whoever preach 3 Angel’s messages. Self-supporting worker is eligible to 

accept the tithes.” 

        Upcoming appointments 

        January 10-13 High Point, NC       336-259-4997 

       February 2, Ft. Lauderdale, Florida with Brother Sinclair 

                                 

 

                                         Blessings to you, 

 

 

                                        Pastor Bill 


